
 
 

 
Committee: 
 

LICENSING COMMITTEE 

Date: 
 

THURSDAY, 8 OCTOBER 2020 

Venue: 
 

 
THIS WILL BE A VIRTUAL MEETING 
 

Time: 1.00 P.M. 
 

A G E N D A 
 
 
1. Apologies for Absence  
 
2. Minutes  
 
 Minutes of meeting held on 27 August, 2020 (previously circulated).   
  
3. Items of Urgent Business authorised by the Chair  
 
4. Declarations of Interest  
 
 To receive declarations by Councillors of interests in respect of items on this Agenda.   

Councillors are reminded that, in accordance with the Localism Act 2011, they are 
required to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests which have not already been 
declared in the Council’s Register of Interests. (It is a criminal offence not to declare a 
disclosable pecuniary interest either in the Register or at the meeting).   

Whilst not a legal requirement, in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 9 and in the 
interests of clarity and transparency, Councillors should declare any disclosable pecuniary 
interests which they have already declared in the Register, at this point in the meeting.   

In accordance with Part B Section 2 of the Code Of Conduct, Councillors are required to 
declare the existence and nature of any other interests as defined in paragraphs 8(1) or 
9(2) of the Code of Conduct.   

  
 Matters for Decision  
 
5. Chairs of Licensing Sub-Committees (Pages 4 - 5) 
 
 Report of the Licensing Manager 
  
6. Department for Transport Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards (Pages 

6 - 53) 
 
 Report of the Licensing Manager 
  
7. Extension of Animal Activity Licences (Pages 54 - 56) 
 
 Report of Director for Communities and Environment 



 

8. Exempt Item  
 
 The Committee is recommended to pass the following recommendation in relation to the 

following items:   
 
“That, in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press 
and public be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business, on the ground 
that it could involve the possible disclosure of exempt information, as defined in paragraph 
1 of Schedule 12A of that Act.”   
 
Councillors are reminded that, whilst the following items have been marked as exempt, it 
is for the Committee to decide whether or not to consider them in private or in public.  In 
making the decision, Councillors should consider the relevant paragraph of Schedule 12A 
of the Local Government Act 1972, and also whether the public interest in maintaining the 
exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.  In considering their 
discretion, Councillors should also be mindful of the advice of Council officers.   

  
 Exclusion of the Press and Public  
 
9. Determination of a Renewal Application of Dual Hackney Carriage/Private Hire 

Driver's Licence (Pages 57 - 81) 
 
 Report of the Licensing Enforcement Officer 
  
10. Decision taken in respect of a review of a Dual Drivers Licence (Pages 82 - 90) 
 
 Report of the Licensing Manager 
  
ADMINISTRATIVE ARRANGEMENTS 
 
(i) Membership 

 
 Councillors Colin Hartley (Chair), Mel Guilding (Vice-Chair), Mandy Bannon, 

Roger Dennison, Merv Evans, Kevin Frea, Mike Greenall, Joan Jackson, Abi Mills and 
Jean Parr 

 
(ii) Queries regarding this Agenda 

 
 Please contact Liz Bateson, Democratic Services - email ebateson@lancaster.gov.uk. 

 
(iii) Changes to Membership, or apologies 

 
 Please contact Democratic Support, telephone 582170, or alternatively email 

democraticsupport@lancaster.gov.uk.  
 
 
 

KIERAN KEANE, 
CHIEF EXECUTIVE, 
TOWN HALL, 
DALTON SQUARE, 
LANCASTER, LA1 1PJ 
 
Published on Tuesday 29 September, 2020.   
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LICENSING COMMITTEE  
  

 

Chairs of Licensing Sub-Committees 
8 October 2020 

 
Report of the Licensing Manager 

 

PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
To enable the Committee to make arrangements for the chairing of Licensing Sub-Committees 
due to a change in membership. 
 

This report is public.  

 
 
Recommendation 
 
That the Committee appoints, for the municipal year 2020/21, a Councillor, who is a 
member of the Licensing Committee to also act as a Chair of the ad hoc Sub-
Committees (established to hear individual applications under the Licensing Act 2003 
and the Gambling Act 2005).  
 
1.0  Introduction 
 
1.1 The procedure for establishing sub-committees to deal with hearings under the 

Licensing Act 2003 was agreed at the former Licensing Act Committee’s meeting on 
the 14th February 2005.   

 
1.2 Each Sub-Committee must comprise three members of the Licensing Committee.  

The Sub-Committees are convened by the Democratic Services Manager, as and 
when required, from the Licensing Committee’s ten members. 

 
 
2.0 Proposal Details 
 
2.1  Due to a change in membership the Committee is requested to appoint a Councillor, 

who is a member of the Licensing Committee, to act as Chair of the ad hoc Sub-
Committees. 

 
3.0  Details of Consultation 
 
3.1  None 
 
4.0  Options and Options Analysis (including risk assessment) 
 
4.1  There is a need for the Licensing Committee to appoint Sub-Committee Chairs to 

chair the ad hoc Licensing Sub-Committee hearings.   
 

5.0 Conclusion 
 
5.1  The Committee is recommended to appoint a Councillor, who is a member of the 

Licensing Committee, to act as Chairs of the ad hoc Sub-Committee hearings. 
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CONCLUSION OF IMPACT ASSESSMENT 
(including Diversity, Human Rights, Community Safety, Sustainability and 
Rural Proofing) 
 
None. 
 

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
The Independent Remuneration Panel (IRP) has made provision for special responsibility 
allowances of £443.70 to be paid to each Sub-Committee Chair, in addition to the special 
responsibility allowance that is paid to the Chair of the Committee, and the budgetary 
provision reflects this. The fact that a Councillor is only entitled to receive one special 
responsibility allowance means that it is impossible to estimate the actual budget cost in 
advance, and generally gives leeway within the budgetary provision. 

LEGAL IMPLICATIONS  
 
The proposal is in accordance with the provisions of the Licensing Act 2003, which provides 
for the establishment of one or more Sub-Committees consisting of three members of the 
Committee, but makes no further provision as to how this should be arranged. 
 

OTHER RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 
Human Resources: 
 
None 

 
Information Services: 
 
None 

 
Property: 
 
None 

 
Open Spaces: 
 
None 

S151 OFFICER’S COMMENTS 
 
None. 

MONITORING OFFICER’S COMMENTS 
 
None. 

BACKGROUND PAPERS 

 
None 

Contact Officer: Jennifer Curtis  

Telephone:  01524 582732 
E-mail: jcurtis@lancaster.gov.uk 
Ref: JC 
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LICENSING COMMITTEE  

 
Department for Transport Statutory Taxi and Private Hire 

Vehicle Standards  
  

8 October 2020  
 

Report of Licensing Manager  
 
 

PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
To provide the Committee with an overview of actions required to deliver compliance with the 
Departments for Transports (DfT) “Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards”, and 
seek Committees approval of the proposals.    
 
 

The report is public  

 
 
RECOMMENDATIONS  
 

(1) That the Committee consider the report and approve the report with or 
without amendments   
 

(2) That updated reports of progress be presented to the Committee at 4 monthly 
intervals       

 
1.0 Introduction 
 
1.1 At its meeting on 27 August 2020 the Committee considered a report introducing the 

DfT “Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards” published on 21 July 2020. 
The report detailed that a further report would be brought to the Committee. 

 
1.2 On 21 July 2020 the DfT published “Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards. 

The Standards are applied to local authorities having regard to the Policing and Crime 
Act 2017 which enables the Secretary of State for Transport to issue statutory 
guidance to local authorities as to how taxi (hackney carriage) and private hire 
licensing should be undertaken to protect children and vulnerable adults when using 
taxis and private hire vehicles.  

 
1.3 A copy of the DfT standards are attached at Appendix A. The Council will need to 

review its taxi/ private hire licensing policies, procedures and standards so that as a 
minimum they meet the standards outlined in the DfT document but any standards 
adopted must be appropriate for Lancaster City Councils local needs, and the Council 
will need to be transparent in explaining the reasons for the standards it adopts.        
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2.0 Report  
 
2.1 The DfT Standards categorise taxis (hackney carriages) and private hire vehicles as a 

high risk environment in terms of risks to passengers and makes reference to problems 
of abuse and exploitation seen in recent years. The focus of the DfT standards is on 
protecting children and vulnerable adults, and states that all passengers will benefit 
from the recommendations contained within it.   

 
2.2 The DfT standards makes no reference to driver safety however officers see that the 

reviewing of policies and procedures to reflect the DfT standards offers an opportunity 
to explore measures that can be put in place to support driver safety.  

 
2.3 Having regard to the standards, Appendix B outlines the subject areas covered by the 

standards and officers’ comments reflecting the current operational position regarding 
the same.      

 
2.4 In its letter to local authorities introducing the Standards, the DfT made it clear that 

local authorities are expected to act upon the standards without delay. However, since 
the publication of the standards on 21 July there has been an upturn in cases of 
coronavirus both at a local and national level. In July it was hoped that the economy 
was on the cusp of commencing recovery and the aspiration was that businesses may 
be returning to some form of normality. However more recently it has become clear 
that this is not the case and more restrictions have been placed on businesses and 
individuals. Councils have a key role to play both in terms of enforcing the covid 
restrictions imposed and supporting local communities. Resources to develop and 
implement new taxi policies may be restricted, as may be communities’ abilities to 
respond to consultations on any draft proposals.      

 
2.5 The original intention was to include an estimated time line for the development and 

implementation of each element of the standard, however due to the uncertainties 
brought about by the pandemic, the proposal is that an update is provided to the 
committee each 4 months outlining the development work that has been undertaken 
during the preceding 4 months. This will ensure that the committee is kept updated on 
progress and that regular updates can be provided to the DfT as required.   

 
      
        
3.0  Conclusion 
 
3.1 The DfT standards are prescriptive as to the measures local authorities are expected 

to have in place regarding taxi and private hire vehicle licensing and are clear that 
these measures are driven by requirements in relation to the protection of vulnerable 
persons. 

 
3.2 Current practice already achieves some of the standards detailed by the DfT however 

other areas will require a review of policies, procedures and standards, in general 
these are areas of work already identified in the 2019/20 licensing work plan. 

  
3.3 The current pandemic creates a degree of uncertainty as to how quickly work can be 

undertaken and finalised in respect of changes required. The proposal to provide 4 
monthly updates to committee ensures that members are kept informed of progress 
and similarly the DfT can also see the progress that is being made       

 

Page 6



CONCLUSION OF IMPACT ASSESSMENT 
(including Health & Safety, Equality & Diversity, Human Rights, Community Safety, 
Sustainability and Rural Proofing): 
 
There are no impact assessments associated with this report, any amendments to existing 
polices  will be subject to relevant impact assessments   

LEGAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
The Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards are not legislation. However para 1.3 
of the Standards states- The Department (for Transport) expects these recommendations to 
be implemented unless there is compelling local reason not to  
 
The document makes it clear that the standards have been developed as a result of past 
failings of licensing regimes and makes reference to both Jay and Casey reports and lists 
several local authorities where taxi licensing policy and practice had failed to offer the 
necessary protection to children.  
 
The duty is a “have regard” duty. This means that the Council must take the standards into 
account and must give clear reasons for departing from them    
 

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
There are no financial implications in respect to this report , however compliance with the DfT 
standards will require a significant amount of officer time and may result in policies and 
practices that incur additional costs to the licensing regime e.g. additional training for officers 
and members.  
 
There is also the potential for challenges by the trade to any change in policy that are brought 
in and if so, this may incur legal costs to defend any such challenge. 
Any additional costs associated with the administration and enforcement of the taxi licencing 
regime can be recovered via taxi licensing fees. 
 
There will likely be additional financial cost to the taxi trade, this could include additional 
indirect costs of recovering  the Councils administrative costs, and direct costs associated with 
any possible change in policy e.g. additional training/CCTV etc     
   

OTHER RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS, such as Human Resources, Information Services, 
Property, Open Spaces 
 
 

BACKGROUND PAPERS 
Report to licensing Committee 27 August 
2020   

Contact Officer:  Jennifer Curtis 
Telephone:  01524 582732 
Email: jcurtis@lancaster.co.uk 
Ref: JC 
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Appendix B 

DfT Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards Lancaster City Councils Position 

 

DfT standard 
 

Action required 

1. Introduction 
  

No specific actions at this stage. 

2. Consideration of the 
Standards  

 

2.2. Educating the public on 
safe usage of taxis and 
private hire  

To work with other local authorities, hospitality sector, public transport providers, college and universities and 
the taxi trade to develop an educational message on the safe use of taxis and private hire vehicles. 
(annex in DfT standards Staying safe – Guidance for Passengers)   

2.8 Requires the Council to 
publish consideration of the 
standards and policies and 
delivery plans that stem 
from the standards  

This will primarily be delivered via the Committee process. The recommendation contained within this report 
is that regular progress reports are provided to the Committee. These will be public documents and available 
to the DfT. 

3. Administering the 
Licensing Regime  

 

3.1 Recommends that 
licensing authorities 
produce and make available 
a comprehensive taxi 
licensing Policy document  

This is supported. It is recognised that this has been done in a number of local authorities and ensures that 
all parties are aware of the standards, policies and procedures in place. It is envisaged that such a document 
would be finalised at the end of the review process when all relevant policies/ procedures/ standards have 
been reviewed. 

3.2-3.5 The primary and 
overriding objective of the 
policy referred to (3.1 of the 
standards) must be to 
protect the public  

This is accepted; however officers also consider that the review of policy and procedures should include 
consideration of driver safety.  
 
It is accepted that policies should be reviewed in accordance with the time periods stated in the standards , 
however advice and guidance should be sought from relevant agencies ( including the DfT) as to how reviews 
can be fully effective when licences are issued for 3 and 5 year periods and conditions can only be imposed 
on the grant of a licence  
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3.6 Use of Common Law 
Police Disclosure powers  

Data sharing agreements are in place with Lancashire Constabulary. These will be reviewed to ensure that 
they are up to date. 

3.8-3.11 Licensing 
Authorities to have a whistle 
blowing policy.  

A review of the Councils whistleblowing policy will be undertaken to ensure the policy meets the requirements 
of the DfT standards.  

3.12-3.13 Consultation at 
local level  

Consultation on proposed changes will be undertaken in accordance with the standards and the Govt “Code 
of Practice on Consultation” 2008. However consultation will need to have regard to the unique circumstances 
presented by the pandemic, eg, accessibility, conflicting demands on peoples time etc    

3.14-3.15 Changing 
licensing policy and 
requirements  

This requirement has become standard practice amongst authorities who have undertaken detailed reviews 
of taxi policies and standards including Rochdale and Rotherham Councils. Appropriate reviews would be 
undertaken once the policy changes have been implemented    

4. Gathering and 
Sharing Information  

 

4.2-4.8 Disclosure and 
Barring service  

The Council is largely compliant with the DfT standards outlined. The multiple status check facility is not 
currently utilised, but this will be considered as part of the review. 

4.9- 4.11Common law 
Police disclosures  

Arrangements are in place and appear to work well, but these will be reviewed to ensure that they are effective 
and efficient.  

4.12- 4.13 Licensee self-
reporting  

This is an area that had already been identified as needing review via a review of taxi/ private hire licensing 
conditions, code of conduct identified in the Licensing Workplan approved by the Committee in November 
2019. 

4.14- 4.16 Referrals to the 
DBS and Police  

Procedures will need to be formalised and adopted in terms of referring relevant decisions to refuse or revoke 
a licence to the DBS. This work will be undertaken as a priority and reported to the Committee at the next 
update on this matter. 

4.17-4.19 Working with the 
Police  

Processes will need to be formalised in terms of notifying the police of action taken following receipt of 
intelligence from the police or any revocation/ refusal on public safety grounds. This work will be undertaken 
as a priority and reported to the Committee at the next update on this matter.  

4.20-4.25 Sharing 
information with other 
licensing authorities  

Applicants/ licensees are already required to disclose if they have previously had licences refused, revoked 
or suspended by another authority. In January 2020 the Licensing committee supported sign up to the NR3 
register, progress has been delayed due to covid. As a priority Licensing officers will review systems in place 
in terms of recording refusals / revocations and suspensions and report to the Committee at the next update 
on this matter. 

4.26-4.28 Multi agency 
safeguarding hub (MASH) 

The Council will review arrangements in place with partnership agencies to ensure decisions are made having 
fullest knowledge in respect of safeguarding issues. 

P
age 49



 4.29- 4.33 Complaints 
about licensees                                          

The Council will review if taxi/ private hire complaints recording system to ensure it meets the requirements 
of the DFT standards including, recording of complaints, trends analysis, complaint categories and trigger 
actions, information on how to make a complaint. 

4.34-4.36 Overseas 
convictions  

The Council will ensure that the Licensing Policy (ref para 3.1) documents the procedure/policy in respect of 
foreign convictions/ certificates of good conduct.  

5. Decision Making  
 

 

5.1-5.2 Administration  The administration of the Licensing Framework is compliant with that detailed in this part of the DfT standards.  

5.3-5.5. Training decision 
makers  

Training is undertaken on a regular basis; however, this will be reviewed to ensure all relevant officers and 
members are fully trained in the relevant subject areas and that all such training is documented. 

5.6-5.11 The regulatory 
structure  

The review of the regulatory structure will need to include legal and licensing officers.  
It is noted that the standards advocate a sub-committee or Panel drawn from a wider regulatory committee 
to determine individual taxi applications/ reviews. This does not reflect current practice; it may be appropriate 
to review current arrangements as part of the next review of the Councils Constitution.     

5.12-5.14 Fit and proper 
test  

This is a tried and tested consideration within the Council in relation to taxi/ private hire driver and operator 
applications. the approach taken will be fully documented and explained within the final taxi licensing policy. 
( ref para 3.1)  

5.15-5.17 Criminal 
convictions and 
rehabilitation  

The Council has already formally adopted the policy document referred to in para 5.16 of the standard, this 
will be reviewed against the Annex – Assessment of previous Convictions contained within the DfT Standards 
– This will be undertaken as a priority and reported to Committee at the next update on this matter.     

6. Driver Licensing  
 

 

6.1- 6.4 Criminality checks 
for drivers  

The Council is compliant with section 6.1-6.3 of the DfT Standards. 
Para 6.4 would be a matter for consideration by Lancashire County Council. 

6.5-6.7 Safeguarding 
awareness  

Safeguarding awareness training and assessment is undertaken by all driver applicants as part of the “fit and 
proper” standard. The training forms part of the City and Guilds qualification and includes formal 
assessments. 
As part of the overall review of licensing policies and procedures, the driver training programme will be 
reviewed to ensure it includes all subject areas that promote passenger, public and driver safety.    

6.8-6.13 County lines 
exploitation  

As detailed above driver training programmes are to be reviewed to ensure all areas relevant to passenger, 
public and driver safety are included in driver training and assessment.  

6.14-6.15 Language 
proficiency  

The Council has recently reviewed its basic skills and driver knowledge test and is confident that it meets DfT 
standards. 

7. Vehicle Licensing   
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7.2-7.6 Criminality checks 
for vehicle proprietors  

The Council does not currently require a basic DBS disclosure for vehicle proprietors. The Policy will be 
amended to reflect this. The majority of licensed vehicle proprietors are also licensed drivers and are therefore 
already subject to the enhanced DBS disclosure.      

7.7-7.13 CCTV  The relevant considerations regarding the mandating of CCTV in licensed vehicles is detailed in the 
standards.  
The standards do not refer to protection that CCTV may offer the driver as well as the passengers.  
The Council will review complaints received together with the guidance framework included as an annex 
within the standards.  
The Council will consult with authorities who have mandated the use of CCTV, Rossendale being the most 
local to Lancaster, and utilise relevant information to assist decision making. The Council was also 
represented at a recent Institute of Licensing working group meeting to look at use of CCTV within licensed 
vehicles.  

7.14-7.15 Stretched 
limousines  

The Council has not recently been approached regarding applications to licence stretch limousines as private 
hire vehicles. A policy on this issue will be included within the finalised taxi policy. (ref para 3.1 of the 
standards)   

8. Private Hire Vehicle 
Operator Licensing  

 

8.2-8.6 Criminality checks  The Council currently requires a basic disclosure for all private hire operators on submission of an application. 
The DfT standards require this to be done on an annual basis. This will be amended as a priority and reported 
to the Committee at the next update on this matter.  
It is acknowledged that the majority of private hire operators are also licensed drivers and are therefore 
subject to enhanced DBS disclosures.  

8.7-8.12 Booking and 
dispatch staff  

The Licensing unit had already identified in the Nov 2019 workplan a need to update and review its private 
hire operator licence conditions. It is envisaged that revised private hire operator conditions will address all 
the matters highlighted in this section of the standards document.  

8.13- 8.15 Record keeping  Much of this information is already recorded but will be updated as part of the review of licence condition.   

8.16-8.17 Use of passenger 
carrying vehicles (PCV)  

The requirements of the standards are not currently addressed in private hire operator licence conditions, 
this will be reviewed.   

9. Enforcing the 
licensing regime  

 

9.2 Joint authorisation of 
licensing officers  

This part of the standard is something that will require joint consideration with other local authorities, involving 
both members and officers forums.    
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9.3-9.4 Setting expectations 
and monitoring   

These elements will be detailed within the taxi/ private hire policy.  
The publicity in respect of complaint processes has been detailed earlier (4.29-4.33) and will be documented 
within the taxi/ private hire policy. (ref 3.1)  

9.5-9.10 Suspension and 
revocation of drivers’ 
licences   

The information detailed in the standards, replicates the considerations of the Council when considering 
suspensions and revocations. The legal provisions in respect of such provisions are longstanding and utilised 
appropriately, evidenced by the lack of decisions being overturned in appeals.     
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LICENSING COMMITTEE  

 
Extension of Animal Activity Licences 

8 October 2020 
 

Report of Director for Communities & the Environment  
 
 

PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
For Members to determine whether to offer licence holders an extension of their animal activity 
licences due to Covid-19 
 
 

 
This report is public.  

 
 
RECOMMENDATIONS  
 
(1) That licence holders be offered an extension to their licences. 
 
1.0 Introduction 
 
1.1 Licensed animal activities, for example dog and cat boarding, hiring of horses and 
exhibiting of animals were severely impacted during Covid-19 lockdown. Almost all of these 
businesses closed down for at least three months and have still not resumed normal operating 
levels. 
 
2.0 Proposal Details 
 
2.1 It is proposed that all licensed animal activity businesses be offered the opportunity to 
extend their licences to compensate for the lockdown period when their businesses were 
affected. Licences are granted for 1, 2 or 3 years and the suggested extension is three months 
for all licences. The legal mechanism for this would be to vary the licences; under The Animal 
Welfare (Licensing of Activities Involving Animals) Regulations 2018 a local authority may at 
any time vary a licence with the consent in writing of the licence holder. 
 
3.0 Details of Consultation 
 
3.1 A post on the Local Government Animal Health & Welfare Knowledge Hub received 
responses from five local authorities. All of these had made a decision to offer extensions to 
their licence holders. 
  
3.2       One of Lancaster City Council’s licensed home boarding franchises has contacted the 
service requesting a three-month extension in line with that being offered to their franchises 
in other parts of the country. 
 
4.0 Options and Options Analysis (including risk assessment) 
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 Option 1:  Offer an 
extension (3-month 
suggested) 

Option 2:  Do not 
offer an extension 

Advantages 
 

 supports 
local 
businesses 
severely 
affected by 
Covid-19 

 council does 
not lose 
income 

Disadvantages 
 

 council loses 
the  
equivalent of 
3 months 
income over 
the next 3 
years (not 
each year) 

 not 
consistent 
with other 
local 
authorities 

 demonstrates 
lack of 
support for 
local 
businesses 

Risks 
 

 A small 
number of 
businesses 
who did not 
close during 
lockdown 
could benefit  

 

  
5.0  Officer Preferred Option (and comments) 
 
5.1  Option 1 is the preferred option, as this would assist in supporting local businesses 

and is consistent with other local authorities. A three-month extension is suggested. 
 
6.0 Conclusion 
 
6.1 Animal activity businesses have been and continue to be severely affected by the 
Covid-19 pandemic, including a number of them having to close permanently. Offering a 
licence extension would demonstrate support to local businesses. 
 
 

CONCLUSION OF IMPACT ASSESSMENT 
(including Health & Safety, Equality & Diversity, Human Rights, Community Safety, 
Sustainability and Rural Proofing): 
 
Offering animal activity businesses an extension to their licences would help to support them 
through a very difficult time. These are small local businesses primarily located in rural areas 
 

LEGAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
The local Authority have the power to vary a licence either on the application in writing of the 
licence holder or on its own initiative, with the consent of the licence holder. Section 9 (a) and 
(b) of The Animal Welfare (Licensing of Activities Involving Animals) Regulations 2018 
 
 

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
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The financial cost of allowing a 3 month extension to all current licences is £1,786. As licences 
vary in length the impact will straddle several financial years. 
  

OTHER RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS, such as Human Resources, Information Services, 
Property, Open Spaces 
 
Not applicable 

SECTION 151 OFFICER’S COMMENTS 
 
Not required 

MONITORING OFFICER’S COMMENTS 
 
Not required 
 

BACKGROUND PAPERS 
 
The Animal Welfare (Licensing of Activities 
Involving Animals) (England) Regulations 
2018 - Procedural guidance notes for local 
authorities 

Contact Officer:  Sue Clowes 
Telephone:  01524 582740 
Email:  sclowes@lancaster.gov.uk 
Reference: 
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